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Newsletter of the Phantom Flyers R/C Club             http://phantomflyersrc.com 

CLUB OFFICERS                                                   Contact Number 

President – Dan Dierking                                      (314) 406-4949 

Vice President – Don Grzina                                 (636) 233-0193 

Secretary – Ed White                                            (636) 219-2255 

Treasure – Jose' Espinosa                                     (636) 947-6067 

Safety Officer – Dave Evans                                  (636) 448-4800 

Field Manager – Don Grzina                                  (636) 233-0193 

Chief Flight Instructor – TBD                                

Activities Chairperson – Ed White                  

Send Membership Renewals to:             

Ed White 

10 Wolf Ridge Ct 

St Charles, MO 63303 

___________________________________________________________________________ 

Board of Directors:                    Work                           Home 

Ed White                                          Retired (B+)                  (636) 219-2255 

Dan Sundman                             (314) 749-4029                  (314) 749-4029 

Mitch Galatioto                                Retired (B+)                 (636) 734-6322                   

Dave Evans                                      Retired                         (636) 448-4800 

 

http://phantomflyersrc.com/


Minutes of the Phantom Flyers RC Club meeting on 17 January 2022 

The January club meeting was held via Zoom and opened at 7:01 PM. Club President Dan Dierking chaired 
the meeting.  Eight club members were present. New(‘ish) members Dick Olds and Bill Reape introduced 
themselves.  Welcome to the club! 
 
Tech Session:  Ed White presented the reasons for and an approach to adjusting Electronic Speed Controllers 
(ESC) for RC.  This will be included in the next Carrier Wave. 
 
Secretary’s Report – A motion was made and passed to accept the minutes of the December 2021 meeting as 
published in the January Carrier Wave.  A question was raised about having the club roster on the website.  
The new website is not yet set up with the roster and the password protection and we’re working on it.  
We’ll let the club know as soon as we get this resolved. 
 
Treasurer’s Report – The Treasurer was not present.  Best theory at this time is he was having a nap. 
 
Safety Officer’s Report – Safety Officer Dave Evans discussed some information presented by the club he 
belongs to in Mesa.  The strong recommendation is that in case of injury, it is safer to call an ambulance 
than to try to take yourself to the hospital. Also be sure you understand your health insurance coverage. It is 
possible that if you walk to an ambulance, your insurance company may conclude that you did not really 
need an ambulance and may be unwilling to pay for the ambulance.  No other safety issues were raised. 
 
Field Manager’s Report – It is assumed that the field is covered in snow and has not moved recently. 
 
Activities Chair Report – The traditional New Year’s Day Snow Fly was postponed due to weather.  We’ll try 
again for a nice Saturday, if such a thing ever occurs before the Vernal Equinox.  The first officially 
scheduled event is a tailgate swap meet at the field on April 30.  Harold Weaver mentioned that indoor 
flying is sponsored by the Whirlybirds (but fixed wing aircraft are allowed).  The next opportunity is Feb 11.  
Location is Rockwood Valley Middle School, 1220 Babler Park Drive, Glencoe, MO 63038.  Cost is $15. 
 
GSLMA Report – The most recent meeting minutes are in the January Carrier Wave.  There are plans for the 
rocket club to get a pavilion. 
 
Old Business – We are continuing the search for an affordable option for a zero-turn mower to replace the 
now permanently stationary green mower. 
 
Ed White presented a summary of the results of the January 4 FAA Safety Review Management Panel (SRMP) 
meeting.  The meeting went very well.  This was the next major step in the process of our getting approval 
to fly higher than 400 feet.  Next steps are the draft and final versions of the SRMP report and then the 
writing of a Letter of Agreement (LOA) between us and the Lambert Air Traffic Control Authority.  Nothing is 
truly final until the LOA is completed and signed, and this may take a few months yet.  Hopefully it can be 
in place by the time the weather turns nice in the spring.  In the meantime we are authorized to fly without 
notifying the airport but are limited to 400 feet AGL (Above Ground Level).  It should be noted that one of 
the major considerations in the SRMP was that this club has a 65 year long history of operation with zero 
known instances of any of our planes interfering in any way with full scale aircraft.  Fundamentally the way 
this happens is by watching for full scale aircraft.  We can see them before they can see us.  Spotting for a 
flying pilot is the responsibility of EVERYONE else at the field at that moment.  
 
New Business - Don Grzina suggested that possibly one way to increase club attendance at meetings (beyond 
would someone please wake Jose up?) would be to offer an incentive of raffling or otherwise distributing a 
$10 Gift Card for Mark Twain and that he would donate a Gift Card for the February Meeting. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:32 PM (would somebody please explain the definition of the word concise 
to the club secretary?). 
 
 



Ed White 
Secretary 
 
https://www.faa.gov/uas/recreational_fliers/knowledge_test_updates/ 

https://dronetrust.com/faa-trust/ 

 

Minutes of the Phantom Flyers RC Club Special Meeting on 31 January 2022 

The special club meeting was held via Zoom and opened at 7:02 PM. Club President Dan Dierking chaired the 
meeting.  Twelve club members were present.  
 
The purpose of the meeting was to review the recommended options for a replacement mower.  The Special 
meeting was called in order to get an answer on an Exmark used mower.  
 
A number of new mowers were considered by the committee.  Used mowers are rather more limited in 
availability.  I stated my review of the zero-turn mower market.  I was rather surprised at the number of 
manufacturers, some I had heard of such as Exmark, John Deere, Toro, Cub Cadet. And others I had never 
heard of.  But each of these seems to have a very dense product line such that they have a model at 
whatever price you are willing to spend.  None of them actually specify a dividing line where residential 
grade stops and commercial grade starts.  There is a near continuous spectrum of choices.  This makes it 
very difficult to know what you are looking at unless you are very experienced.  For reference, I looked for a 
price on a new Exmark of the same size and model as we have now.  The nearest equivalent I found had an 
MSRP of $13,097 for a 2021.  Prices were not yet available for 2022 models. 
 
The most reasonably priced new mower the committee found was a 2021 Simplicity Courier XT2, 52” cut 
(same as we have now) with a 24 Hp Briggs and Stratton engine for $5200.  Our Exmark has a Kohler engine 
which is generally regarded as better engine. 
 
There was a discussion of the desirability of having a suspension system rather that the rigid system we have 
now.  Although this is certainly desirable, it does significantly increase cost.  I also looked into this and 
found that Exmark mowers can be retrofitted with a suspension system for the seat.  Cost varies from 
around $1500 for their best seat to $500 for an Exmark spring system.  A no name aftermarket seat 
suspension retrofit may be available for under $200 on Amazon. 
 
The best used option identified is a same model Exmark as we now have, although it has a smaller 48” cut 
for sale by a cousin of Dan Dierking’s girlfriend.  The mower has approximately 1000 hours on the clock but 
had a new engine (22.5 Hp Kohler) installed by an Exmark dealer in the spring/summer of 2020.  Dan, Don 
Grzina and Ed White traveled to New Athens, IL to look at the mower.  Don gave it a test drive.  It appeared 
to be in good shape with no concerns.  The seller has offered to take $3000 for it, and to deliver it to our 
field.   
 
The Board of Directors reviewed this option and has unanimously recommended that we purchase this 
mower.  The primary reasons are cost and what we feel the club can safely afford at this time.  As of the 
time of the meeting we have approximately $1800 in donations of the $5000 goal of the GoFundMe.  Also, 
this year we will need to renew our field lease and that process has begun but an increase in the field lease 
cost is possible.  Having the same make/model as we now operate is considered a plus, but not a major 
discriminator. 
 
A motion was made and seconded to purchase the used Exmark mower for $3000.  A vote was taken of the 
members present.  There were 11 votes in favor and 1 opposed.  The member who voted against expressed 
the opinion that we had not given sufficient time for the fund-raising effort to bring all available funds and 
that we still had time to continue to pursue other options.  The 11 votes in favor were asked if they wished 

https://www.faa.gov/uas/recreational_fliers/knowledge_test_updates/
https://dronetrust.com/faa-trust/


to reconsider their vote in light of the points raised by the opposing voter.  None of the 11 wished to change 
their vote.  The motion was passed.  The club will purchase the used Exmark. 
 
 
Ed White 
Secretary 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

These are the PowerPoint slides from Ed White’s January Tech Session 

A big thanks to Ed! 

 

  

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Winter Building Season 

 

Looks like club member Bill Reape, has also been busy getting ready for the 2022 flying season.  

He writes: 

‘I read on your December email at the bottom to send pictures of new builds.  It's almost ready to fly so I 

thought hey I need to send a picture. Hope You are doing well.   Here's a picture of my 2022 build.  Now I 

have a plane for 2-meter fun fly’s.  Take care, see you at the field this year.’  

Looking great Bill! Thanks for the submission! 

 

 

 

Club member, Jose shared his progress on a 3D printed 2M sailplane. 

Thanks Jose! 

  

 



Supplied by Harold Weaver 

 



 

 

 



Greetings! 

 

Attached is the GSLMA January 31, 2022 Treasurer's Report. 

 

Reminder: Bank Statements are mailed directly to a third party; in this case Lance Thompson. 

 

Ongoing procedural note:  There are a mixture of PayPal deposits - some deposits GSLMA receives full value; 

others a PayPal fee is deducted. 

 To avoid paying a PayPal bank deposit fee, I select the 1-3 days delay option for funds transferred to the 

bank. (Update January 2: Close to month end I will be using the deposit now function to reduce monthly 

cutoff issues between permits issued and payments received. This service is about 50 cents per transaction.) 

 

This month there are no prepaids; Payables - $360 for the Kirkwood room rent and $208 for the January 

porta potties, 

 

Note the special deposit of $22.17 as previously documented. 

 

The remaining permit holders from 2021 now have expired flying permits and expired flying privileges at 

Buder. Please encourage your members to renew. 

 

Thanks, 

David Whitney 

GSLMA Treasurer 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

   

 

       

 
 

 
http://phantomflyersrc.com/   
https://www.facebook.com/Phantom-Flyers-RC-Club-139791882811519/ 
 
Check there for the back issues of the Carrier Wave Newsletter, mowing schedule, event calendar and club 
roster/contact information (handy for mowing). 
 

 

Articles, pictures and tech notes for publishing in the Carrier Wave are always appreciated. Let us know what 

you are building, repairing or flying!  

 

Send them to: 

kevcox@charter.net 

http://phantomflyersrc.com/
https://www.facebook.com/Phantom-Flyers-RC-Club-139791882811519/
mailto:kevcox@charter.net

